Report of the Wittersham Annual Parish Meeting held on 12th April 2022 at 7pm in the Village Hall Club Room

Present:  Cllrs J Smith (Chairman), S Mash, P Venning, A Lloyd Smith, C Sykes, County Councillor Mike Hill, Borough Councillor Mick Burgess, 4 members of the public and the Clerk Mrs Y Osborne.
The Chairman opened the meeting by welcoming everyone.
Apologies:  Cllr Brown and PCSO Kate Richards.
1. To confirm Minutes of the meeting held remotely on Zoom on 6th May 2021.  Proposed by Cllr Venning, seconded by Cllr Sykes and agreed by all that they be signed as a correct record.
2.  Reports 
i)  County Councillor’s Report  Mike Hill reported that the past year had been a year like no other.  The big event had been the election in May 2021.  There had been no change in administration, and he had been re-elected and retained his position as Cabinet Member for Community Services responsible for a number of frontline services.   The Covid pandemic had hit hard across the country.  Libraries were initially closed then open under constraints but all 99 open and back to normal now.  Face to face registrations had been unable to take place but back to normal now but with a backlog.  Community Wardens are still doing a valuable job.  There had been a huge increase in the use of PROWs which had taken a pounding but additional government and KCC funding has been made available to restore many of the damaged areas.  Schools had been closed.  Ofsted had inspected schools, 91% were rated good or outstanding compared with the national figure of 86%.  Adult social care was busy.  There had been an increase in the number of contacts, an increase in the number of new contacts and an increase in the number of residents identifying themselves as Carers.  It had been a turbulent year for the motorways affected by Brexit and other uncertainties. Regarding the budget, it had been the most difficult budget in 20 years.   There will be a 2% increase in the council tax plus 1% for social care and savings made in sensitive areas.  Mike concluded his report by saying that the county was now concentrating on the Ukraine refugee crisis.   1,865 Ukrainians could initially be heading to Kent.  They have been matched with 785 sponsors in the county who signed up to the Homes for Ukraine Scheme.  KCC is offering English courses for Ukrainian adults along with education for children in primary and secondary schools across the county.  
The Chairman thanked Mike for his report and questions followed:
Angela Goodwin Day asked if the Ashford Lorry Park is being used?  Yes, and the border controls are there too.
Cllr Sykes asked about the burden of immigrants entering the county and was it getting funding from government.  It is not a financial burden.
Cllr Sykes asked if there were any guarantees with the costs of lorry problems.  It is expected that the government will cover costs.
Cllr Venning asked about homes for Ukraine refugees and what is the role of KCC.  Matching is done centrally.
Roger Parker asked about the number of deaths due to influenza.  The number of Covid deaths were still coming through.  We used to have dire warnings about flu.  Mike didn’t have the answer to this but lockdown had kept flu numbers down.

ii)  Borough Councillor’s Report   Mick Burgess reported that the Borough Council had been suffering from staffing deficiencies in most departments mainly due to Covid, extended holidays or retraining.   The government has requested that training of new staff for the Port Health Authority be housed and managed by the Council.  This is due to open shortly at the Inland Border Force site at Sevington.   To accommodate long distant HGVs a new Truck Stop at Waterbrook, close to Junction 10a of M20, which can accommodate 660 vehicles with all the services they need, has been opened.  A recently closed elderly persons home, (they had been relocated), is to be used to temporarily house some of the Ukrainian refugees. Mick concluded his report by referring to a leaflet from the Borough Council with reference to Photo Voltaic Panels for generating electricity.  He can recommend these systems.
The Chairman thanked Mick for his report and questions followed:
Cllr Venning asked what was the cost of solar panels?  It depends on the number of panels.  For 20 it could be £9,000 but this doesn’t include batteries.
Cllr Venning questioned the number of Planning Committee meetings being held.  Mick confirmed that Committee meetings are only being held for developments over 50 dwellings, all other applications are being decided under delegation by an officer.  There is a dearth of skilled planners all over Kent.  ABC is using consultants who do not live nearby. Officers are not coming out on site but are using drones, videos and photos instead.
Cllr Sykes mentioned that Afghan refugees were finding accommodation difficult because of numbers in families.  ABC has an officer totally involved with them and they are comparatively happy in Hothfield.  The Chairman confirmed that he had seen officers there.   
iii)  PCSO’s Report.  Read out by the Clerk. Our PCSO is Kate Richard, she covers Tenterden, St. Michaels, Rolvenden, Newenden, Weald South and Isle of Oxney areas.  Another strange year with some Covid restrictions still in place.  She has received support from some of the Special’s officers and CSU team who have also been out patrolling in the village and surrounding areas.  Recently there have been reports of youths using catapults in the village and on one occasion a patrol attended a call, a group was spoken to where parents were contacted and came to collect them.  A catapult was also surrendered.  Patrols will continue.  Reports had also been received on nuisance trail bikes being ridden in the village which they will continue to monitor.  These still need to be reported if causing ASB.  They had experienced an increase in rural burglaries just before and after Christmas. Kate asked that ‘My Community Voice’ be followed for up to date Crime Prevention advice.  She highlighted that fuel thefts were on the increase and listed some advice to help improve the security of fuel supply.


iv)  Chairman’s Report.  The Chairman gave a brief synopsis on the following :-
· The Swan – Sought to renew the Asset of Community Importance Registration with ABC but legal department turned it down.  This will be returned to once the pub is open and trading again.
· Coffee Caravan – Action with Communities in Rural Kent has been running this initiative for a few years funded by the lottery.  Cllr Lesley Brown has managed to insert Wittersham into the schedule for 2022 so the caravan will be held on Poplar Farm Field starting on April 25th and every 4 weeks after that.
· PC Computerisation – The accounts are now held on a computerised accounting system (Scribe) and the Council has taken on a new Scribe system for small burial authorities to administer the Cemetery and keep all its burial records on a related system.
· Upkeep of the Parish – 
1. A tree survey was organised of those trees on Council owned land, particularly the cemetery which reported some work is needed. 
2. The Council agreed a proposal from residents to carry out a major refurbishment of the Ewe and Lamb sign on the Memorial Garden, including a new post and some restoration to the sign atop it.  The Council will pay for the outgoings.  Grateful thanks are given to those organising and leading on the work, Kate Miller at Tyle Oast and Karl Terry who will apply his artistic skills to the sign.
3. The Council agreed the supply of materials for any residents who are willing to carry out regular litter picking of their immediate area and is grateful for those who do so.
4. The Parish Council is keen to see the short grass strip between the hairdressers and the gate to the Memorial Garden tarmacked as a road safety improvement and is willing to pay to do it.
5.  As Covid reduces, the opportunity arises to return to the question of a Community Speedwatch group.  Volunteers will be required who can give some time on an occasional basis to be trained by the police, and then man a checkpoint, noting speeds of passing traffic with their registrations, and reporting those exceeding the relevant speed to the police. 
· External links
1. The Chairman remains Chairman of the Ashford committee of KALC.  As well as the KALC county-wide committees that brings membership of the 6-monthly liaison meetings of KALC with the PCC and ACC (Local Policing), membership of the ABC Grants Panel, and membership of the Greater Ashford Environmental and Land Mapping Commission.
2. Wittersham supported the KCC Community Warden Programme with its own dedicated Volunteer Warden, Lee Phelan, who has since given up that position.  Thanks were given to Lee for the excellent work she did over several years.  We are now on the lookout for a suitable volunteer.
3. Through his KALC work he set out to gain the support of Southern Water to campaigns at local level with parish/town councils aimed at establishing the connection between flushing items that can cause blockages and those overflows that result.
4. Kent Police have launched a dedicated and secure communications system called My Community Voice.  It enables the police and Neighbourhood Watch to message subscribers with important and timely information, warnings, requests for help with crimes etc., and for the recipients to reply to the relevant officers on a secure link.
5. A reminder that the KCC Library Van attends Wittersham each fortnight.
· Planning Applications – 23 Applications considered, with: 18 supported, 4 objected to and 1 commented on.  Ashford granted 13 and 10 decisions awaited.
Stocks Road – 30 houses and bungalows, including 12 affordable (shared ownership and/or rental), and 2 x self-build, located roughly opposite Hillview Garage and slightly towards Rye.  The PC supported the application, twice, having earlier held public meetings on Zoom.  A decision by ABC is awaited after 15 months.
Land behind Poplar Farm House/Lloyds Green – 23 Houses, including 9 affordable, but no further details yet provided.  Access to the site to be via a widened version of the track that joins Poplar Road nearly opposite the shop.  The PC objected to the application last year and ABC refused it.  The applicant appealed against the refusal and the appeal will take place shortly.  
Land in Poplar Road opposite Coombe Lands – 7 houses, no affordable included.  The PC objected.  A decision from ABC was too slow and the applicant has appealed on grounds on non-determination.  No news of the appeal process yet.
· Council Tax Precept – The PC agreed its budget and set a precept for 2022/23 of £34,850, which was calculated to be a zero increase from last year.  
· Thanks – Given to Alf, our Caretaker, who has worked all through the pandemic, Hilary and gardeners who have done a great job in the Memorial Garden and by cutting back along the overgrown footway around the opposite street corner, Lexi and her gardeners who ensure the Triangle offers a pleasing and colourful welcome to the village through the seasons, the unofficial litter pickers, Lee Phelan for her sterling work for many years as Volunteer Community Warden, Tree Warden Chris Teesdale, Lesley Brown for setting up visits by the Coffee Caravan and also becoming my Vice Chairman at the PC, all colleagues working as councillors on the PC and finally to Yvonne.  Thanks to all.
Questions followed:
Roger Parker remarked that Speed Watch needs a Councillor leading it and that no-one will come forward if they need training.  The Chairman answered that it does need someone to lead but that need not be a councillor.  Speed Watch is a potential solution to speeding traffic which residents need to think about.  Cllr Venning pointed out that Councillors already have a full agenda with some working, others with local activities so spare time is limited.  He suggested that the Council could produce a ‘Frequency Asked Questions’ leaflet. The Chairman suggested calling a public meeting to talk about speeding in the village. It could be an opportunity to get someone to come and talk about Speed Watch.
Roger Parker asked that congratulations be noted to the ladies who work on the Memorial Garden and the Triangle.
4. Open Forum   No further comments made.
The Meeting closed at 20.55hrs.



